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	Tuesday 6th October 2020 at 7.30pm via Zoom
Join Zoom Meeting

https://zoom.us/j/95290040999?pwd=TTJwM3hWbmo4b1czZXA1dlhjMXJDdz09
Meeting ID: 952 9004 0999

Passcode: 192556



	
	

	
	MINUTES


	
	Those in attendance:

Cllr G. Brown (GB), D. Speed (DS) & Jeff Soul (JS), T. Day (TD) D. Fielden (DF), G. Stogdon (GS), J. Nops (JN), S. Perkins (SP) & Edward Brandt (EB).  
Non-voting members: District Councillor Charles Louisson (ex-officio) & Becky French (BF) Clerk to the Parish Council. 



	1
	Apologies for absence
· No apologies were given.


	2
	Declaration of Interest in respect of matters to be discussed.
· No interests were declared. 


	3
	Minutes of the Ordinary Parish Council meeting held on 1st September 2020 - to approve the minutes as a true record.
· It was unanimously resolved that the Minutes of the Ordinary meeting held on 1st September 2020 be accepted as an accurate record and were duly signed by the Chairman.



	4
	Matters arising from the minutes.
· Safety netting at Orchard Gate (CL)
Looking back at the Minutes from the March 2020 Parish Council meeting, CL confirmed there was an outstanding action for the Parish Council to raise a formal enforcement request with East Hampshire District Council. The failure to install safety fencing contravenes a planning condition of the development. JN to raise this complaint with Enforcement.  


	5
	Public participation in accordance with Standing Orders s3 (d – k)

· A resident highlighted the Government’s recent consultations on planning. The second consultation ‘planning for the future’ ends on 29th October and the implications pose a particular threat to areas of countryside not protected by designations. CPRE Hampshire, the Countryside Charity has produced a paper which details how to respond to the consultation. Clerk to send CPRE Hampshire information to Councillors once received.
· GB, CL, JN,  SP & CO to form a working party to formulate our response. The intention is to read CPREH comments, then convene a meeting to discuss. 
· A parishioner raised concern over the proposed Parish Council grant of £50,000.00 towards the Church rebuild project, citing that he felt it was excessive, especially in Covid times.
· A resident questioned how much was currently in Ropley’s CIL fund and queried what Councillors felt was a reasonable sum to provide to one project, bearing in mind other issues will come up in the village in the future. The Clerk provided an update on our CIL funds. 
GB confirmed that the Motion for the Church rebuild funds is conditional on receiving CIL money from the Chequer’s development. There is no responsibility on the Parish Council if the chequers CIL funds are not paid. 


	6
	Hampshire County Council Broadband- discussion
· So far, 300 households have now shown interest in the project.

· CL has approached two approved providers and is currently in talks with Open reach and Wessex Internet. Open Reach are currently looking at pricing and we await further details. Wessex are offering an alternative to cabling and have suggested underground cabling through nearby fields and are looking at providing capacity for the whole village. Wessex Internet have provided a list of land owners and CL has been asked to approach them to introduce them how Wessex would approach the project.
· The pros and cons of each provider is that Open Reach will offer an open market solution to internet providers etc. A Wessex deal would limit customers to Wessex-only products. However, Wessex have indicated that they would offer a quad service to customers (mobile, telephone, internet and TV). 
Wessex are concerned that Open Reach could come along and over cable the work, thus making it not viable.

· DS raised a concern with the funding of the project. Cheriton completed a similar project a few years ago and had to partially fund the project and they only did it to the centre of the village. Would Ropley need funds to support the project given the geography of the village? CL confirmed that Cheriton had a significantly lower funding avenues. With the Government and Hampshire grant, Ropley is looking to receive approximately £800,000.00/900,000.00 in funding and CIL would not contribute a significant amount to the project. 

· Government vouchers run out 31st March 2021 and projects must be completed within 12 months. due to the voucher scheme running until March, CL has escalated the lack of Openreach movement with Damien Hinds, MP.


	7
	Hampshire County Council Climate Change Strategy- discussion
· We recently received a notification from Hampshire County Council relating to their Climate Change Strategy. The documents suggest the potential of solar panels on household and school roofs. Could CIL money support such a project? 
· CL confirmed that the Government announced a grant last week which supports house owners to improve the energy efficiently of their homes and includes cavity wall and roof installation. 



	8
	St Peter’s church rebuild - request for funding
· Motion: to provide £5000.00 of CIL funding to the Church re-build project.
Proposed by TD, seconded GS and all in favour. 

· Motion: to provide £50,000.00 of Parish Council CIL funding to St Peter’s Church re-build project, provided the money has been received from the Chequers development.

· DS did not agree with the wording of the current motion and felt that it was not prudent to spend all Parish council CIL funds on one project. He felt it more reasonable to offer £25,000.00 as initial sum with £5000.00 previously agreed and then reconsider a subsequent grant in 2/3 years, should an alternative project not come forward. 

· GS felt it was a question of whether the parish council commits funds to known or unknown projects. If they are unknown, then we do have our normal budgeting process. The Church   is already being built and has a shortfall. It is a major part of village infrastructure and will be offering facilities for the whole community. If a valid project comes forward, we currently have two avenues of funding: our Community Infrastructure Fund or our annual budget round if issues should arise.  
· GB suggested that a compromise could be to offer £25,000.00 now and review the remaining funds once they have been received in March 2021 from the Chequers development. This allows us the opportunity to review the situation. 

· CL highlighted that the nature of phasing development in the local plan, means that the development tends to come in large chunks. It’s unlikely that Ropley will see any significant CIL contribution in the near future, so there is a case to keeping back some money for things that may occur in the coming years, until we get another development.  

· DF is in favour to the CIL proposals we have made.

· Motion: to provide £50,000.00 of Parish Council CIL funding to St Peter’s Church re-build project, provided the money has been received from the Chequers development.
GS proposed, seconded DF, vote carried.



	9
	Recreation ground (DF/GS)
· The fencing contractor, Michael Newman was asked to complete a site visit and assess the fence around the MUGA/old bowls club and the play area. The play-area fence needs removing and it was proposed to replace this with a post and rail fence which was stock fenced to prevent dogs from entering the site and a disabled access gate to replace the existing gate. DF awaits quote.
· CIA Fire and Safety invoiced Parish Council for an outstanding payment. This was never invoiced and picked up through their own internal audit. Clerk checked and confirmed this was outstanding and liaised with GS. There was money in the MUGA budget for payment and this reduced this fund to £1280.35 following this payment of £678.50 (ex VAT).

· Tasks for the Lengthsman. An elder tree along Church Street at the school has a branch overhanging the road and is being hit by passing traffic. DF will ask Lengthsman to action this.


	10
	Neighbourhood Plan (SP)

· The Clerk had an approach from Tony Langridge, a planning consultant who is working with East Hampshire District Council to try to find suitable locations for affordable housing. They are currently looking at the housing allocation in Ropley on the field behind the Church and Hale Close. CL sent Tony Langridge an email but has yet to receive a response. 
· It was decided that future discussion could be dealt with under ‘correspondence’ and as such this item will be removed from future agendas. Clerk to action.


	11
	Planning:

I. Previous applications: decisions notified by EHDC and comments from PC
Reference No: 57131/005 PARISH: Ropley Location: Smugglers Cottage, Smugglers Lane, Monkwood, Alresford, SO24 0HD Proposal: Variation of condition 13 of permission 57121/004 to allow substitution of plans Decision: PERMISSION Decision Date: 3 September, 2020
Reference No: 50254/004 PARISH: Ropley Location: Exeter House, Church Street, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0DP Proposal: Listed building consent - first floor infil extension to rear after part removal of conservatory roof. Decision: CONSENT Decision Date: 7 September, 2020 

Reference No: 50254/003 PARISH: Ropley Location: Exeter House, Church Street, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0DP Proposal: First floor infil extension to rear after part removal of conservatory roof. Decision: PERMISSION Decision Date: 9 September, 2020

Reference No: 58747 PARISH: Ropley Location: Land West of Monkwood Croft, Hill Farm Road, Monkwood, Alresford Proposal: Agricultural barn (as amended by plans received 23 and 24 August 2020). Decision: PERMISSION Decision Date: 17 September, 2020

II. New applications: to be discussed:
Case No.

Address 

Description 

58917

Land East of Homeview, Petersfield Road, Ropley, Alresford
Outline with some matters reserved - Four detached self build dwellings with vehicular access to plots 1-3 from Petersfield Road and plot 4 from Home Farm drive
No objection.
58916

Woodview, Stapley Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0EL

Replace existing central heating oil tank with new tank and relocate to front of property surrounded by 1.8 metre high close boarded fence

No objection.
33926/013

The Old Post House, Church Street, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0DR 

T1-Ash-Fell. T2-Ash-Fell. T3-Ash-Fell. T4-Cyprus-Fell. T5-Cyprus-Fell.
No objection.
39720/013

Old Down House, Swelling Hill, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0DA

Replacement dwelling with associated garden and parking following the demolition of the existing dwelling and outbuildings.
No objection subject to the following conditions:

Timed shutters to be applied to the South facing large windows due to the visibility of the property and the light spillage
Consideration for further permitted development rights to be removed.
34296/003

Little Felden, Gascoigne Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0BT

Conversion of loft to habitable accommodation with dormer windows and velux roof lights. Together with strip and retile of existing roof slopes.
No objection.
31260/004

Land adjacent to Highcliff, Dunsells Lane, Ropley, Alresford

Prior notification for single storey development extending 8 metres beyond the rear wall of the original dwelling, incorporating an eaves height of 2.65 metres and a maximum height of 3.7 metres

Inlight that there is currently no dwelling built on this site this application does not appear to meet criteria for permitted development.
31260/005

Highcliff, Dunsells Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0BX 

Prior notification for single storey development extending 8 metres beyond the rear wall of the original dwelling, incorporating an eaves height of 2.55 metres and a maximum height of 3.30 metres
Appears to meet permitted development provide house eves height is above that indicated for the development.
57217/001

Monkwood Mission Church, Petersfield Road, Monkwood, Alresford

Detached dwelling, including access, parking and amenity space, following the demolition of the existing dwelling.
Concerned that there is insufficient room for vehicles to enter and leave the property in a forward gear if there is already a parked car on the property. The adjacent highway is c/o national 60 mile an hour speed limit.


22137/005

Rosemount, Park Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0BE 

Prior notification for single storey development extending 8 metres beyond the rear wall of the original dwelling, incorporating an eaves height of 2.4 metres and a maximum height of 2.4 metres.
Meets criteria. 
24421/018
Monkwood House, Petersfield Road, Monkwood, Alresford, SO24 0HB
Variation of Condition 7 of permission 24421/017 to allow the substitution of plans to facilitate the insertion of 4 roof windows on the Southern elevation of the existing dwelling. 

No objection subject to the following condition;
Timed shutters to be applied to velum to prevent light spillage due to the proximity to the National Park


	12
	Finance 
· Payments paid electronically in line with item 9 (iii) of Ropley Parish Council minutes dated 5th April 2016.
07.09.20

HALC 

yearly sub

506.78

07.09.20

Affordable IT

monthly IT sub

14.88

12.09.20

Wickstead

replacement swing

1533.12

12.09.20

Came & Co

Insurance 2020/21

2344.29

12.09.20

Community Heart Beat

defib pads 

54.00

12.09.20

E. A Slade 

hedge cutting 

249.60

12.09.20

Affordable IT

DNS

12.00

21.09.20

CIA Fire and Security 

50% from MUGA lighting project

814.20

22.09.20

PHS

Rec maintenance period 6

544.88

22.09.20

PHS

Rec maintenance period 7

544.88

22.09.20

Affordable IT 

domain renewal 

24.00

29.09.20

Becky French 

Salary (Aug-Sept)

505.02

02.10.20

G Stogdon 

Padlock for play-area 

8.39

· Payments to be authorised.
No payments were authorised 
· Q1 Bank Reconciliation- for approval (JS). 
Q1 was approved and duly signed by JS
· Budget 2021/ 22- discussion.
Motion: to approve the budget for 2021/22
Proposed by GS, seconded DF and all in favour.
The Clerk was asked to look at a policy wording to facilitate our new community infrastructure fund. Clerk to action. 


	13
	Report from District Councillor
· Planning white papers have occupied a lot of time with East Hampshire District Council, primarily because the housing numbers proposed by Government would have added a very substantial number of houses to the district. At present we are committed to provide 600 dwellings per year, however under new scheme this would have been increased to over 900 dwellings per annum. As the National Park occupies 57% of district, but do not contribute a great deal of housing numbers, this would put a lot of pressure potentially on those places outside the park.

· The other White Paper and proposed planning reforms also gives East Hampshire District Council a significant issue, as they are in the middle of developing a new Local Plan. This White Paper proposes to change the rules for Local Plans, and we would potentially have to start again, so we are undertaking a lot of actions to try to protect our 5 year land supply. We are also trying to understand what is needed, under these proposed reform proposals to get a new Local Plan out as soon as possible. 
· Clever Touch at the old Searle and Taylor kitchen showroom have been approached by Enforcement, following concerns over the parking implications. Enforcement have visited, as the parking plan hasn’t been agreed and they have been asked to come back with a realistic parking plan. At present they have submitted plans to have 50% permanent working from home policy, which limits the amount of people working at one time significantly. They have also agreed with the Thai Lounge to increase the parking on this site from 10 to 20 parking spaces. This plan is currently being considered by East Hampshire District Council.
· DF enquired if the parish council would be consulted on the plans. CL to enquire with East Hampshire District Council.
 

	14
	Reports of Committees:
I. Highway (DS)
· DS & GS have been working on the flooding issues in Gascoigne Lane and have been assessing the impact of the recently cleared ditches on the flooding. It was noted that water is still pouring out part way across road and is flooding this section of the road and proves that digging out ditches is not sufficient to solve the problem. 
What we need at least 2 soak-aways in the Gilbert Street area and some work on the Dell and Andrews Lane. We have been promised, as part of Operation Resilience that Hampshire County Council will look at the issue and make recommendations for future work, including the viability of soak-aways. We await this work.
· We received correspondence from a resident concerning the potholes in A31 at North street, where the cat-eyes were removed and replaced 6 inches away from the originals citing and never filled in. They have complained about the the noise impact and speeding around school. DS visited the school on a number of occasions and noted no speeding and that most, traffic was associated with the school.  We placed the Speed Indicator Device at the location and this recorded that the speeds were well within the limits, with an average of 20mph with 85% quartile being 25mph. Only 1 vehicle exceeded this 30mph limit at approximately 3.30am. During the second week of recording, no speeding was noted above 30mph. 

II. Footpaths (EB)
Footpath renovation project (EB) the project is being progressed and recommendations noted. A report will be compiled and will be presented over the next couple of months.
GS noted that Abby Sullivan at Countryside Services, part of Hampshire County Council is a useful contact. Some stiles could also be removed if they are not stocked. Disabled gates are the preferred solution to replacing any gates.

The Clerk noted that a resident raised an issue with a tree on the footpath at the end of Gascoigne Lane by the pond has a tree looking dangerous. EB to investigate.
III. Communications (EB)
Articles for BisMonRoptis include; 
Self-build houses, CL to provide text.
Dog fouling on the recreation.



	15
	I. Ropley Society- nothing further to add.
II. Friends of St. Peter's Church. They held a virtual AGM on 29th September to re-elect chair. Conversations on fundraising opportunities in Covid-19 times. 
III. HALC /EHALC- EB attended virtual AGM with over 150 participants. A number of useful speeches were made.   
IV. Parish Hall Management Committee. The play-group started back today. We have a martial-arts rental from Four Marks which is 3 nights a week. 
Awaiting a visit from a contractor to attend to advise on repainting the white lines at the car-park. 
The hall is now looking to deliver broadband to the hall. Councillors agreed that this would be a useful addition to facilities. Clerk to send Affordable IT contacts for TD. 


	16
	Correspondence up to 6th October 2020
· The Rude Mechanicals would like to book in to play at Ropley next summer (this is all subject to the status of the pandemic) and they are proposing a date of Sunday June 6th   and they wanted to check with the Parish Council if that would be alright and if there were any possible clashes with other events. 
· Councillors are invited to join a Walk of Remembrance on Sunday 8th November starting at 10.30 am from the top of Maddocks Hill through the centre of the Village to the Churchyard. The idea is that people either line the route, socially distanced, join the walk at any point or walk through the village. At St Peter's we will hold a short service of Remembrance which will include the 2 minutes silence. We do hope that as many councillors as possible will join us for this very different way of marking Remembrance Sunday. There will be an opportunity for organisations to lay wreaths if they wish to do so. If Councillors would like more information, I will be happy to help and details will appear in BisMonRoptis and on posters that will be distributed throughout the village.
· Gypsy and traveller conference for Councillors via Zoom. The Clerk has sent details to Councillors. 
· The next Ordinary Parish Council meeting is to be postponed for November, with the next meeting scheduled for 1st December. A planning meeting is scheduled for November at the same date/time as the rescheduled meeting- 3rd November, 7.30pm. If an emergency occurs it was agreed that we will hold an extraordinary meeting. 



Meeting ends 9.35pm
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